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 FEATHERSTONE AND BRINSFORD

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council  

held on Thursday 13th February 2014 at 6:00 pm 
in the Community Centre, Baneberry Drive, Featherstone

Present:
F Beardsmore, J Beardsmore, D Hill, M Nicklin, J Brindle, T Smitheman, A Pickering and R Tucker
In Attendance:
Four Members of the Public


County Councillor K Perry 



District Councillor R Cope 



Dawn Allen, Cheslyn Hay High School


Jordan Davies, Cheslyn Hay High School


A Sleight, Oakwood Prison


L Bonnick, Oakwood Prison


R Young, Clerk to the Council

------------------------------------------------------------

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

· Dawn Allen and Jordan Davies gave a detailed report on the visit to South Africa during 2013 mentioning the following:  

· Visit involved Cheslyn Hay High School, Great Wyrley High School and St Andrews Church.  

· To allow people from different backgrounds to come together and work together.  

· First visit made in 2011. 

· Thanked the Parish Council for the funding provided.  

· Displayed photographs taken in South Africa.  

· Attended church service with 60 people.  

· Helped build play area and fences.  

· D Hill commented that County Councillors M Lawrence and K Perry had funding for future projects.  

· D Allen commented that it is a life changing experience to go to South Africa.  

· Andy Sleight and Leroy Bonnick from G4S Oakwood reviewed the following with Councillors: 

· R Tucker commented it had been a progressive meeting at Oakwood.  

· R Tucker reviewed the disturbances at Oakwood and the criteria for a disturbance to be classed as a riot.  

· R Tucker said there is a need to get on with all prisons and improve communication.  

· F Beardsmore said the Oakwood situation had been discussed in the Houses of Parliament and it is important to maintain contact between the Parish Council and Oakwood.  It was agreed a further meeting should be held within the next 3 months.  

· J Brindle asked if the prison could assist with ground maintenance.  A Sleight replied that outside work needs to be approved by the MOJ Controller but could consider help with the War Memorial ground maintenance plus provision of benches.  

· A Sleight commented that there would be a meeting in April 2014 regarding recruitment.  G4S to invest £350K in Oakwood.   Confirmed 8 staff each month visiting other prisons to gain experience.  

· A Sleight said Oakwood does have design faults but these would be corrected.  

· Person arrested on 12th February 2014 for throwing material over the fence.  

· A Sleight gave details of how often an ambulance is called to Oakwood and the coding system applied to each emergency.  
· Reviewed staffing levels.  

· T Smitheman said that every month the crime statistics are received but there are no statistics for the prisons.  

· A Sleight said that 39% of staff had some custodial experience.  

· F Beardsmore thanked A Sleight and Leroy Bonnick for attending the meeting and a further meeting should be held within the next 3 months plus assistance from the prison with work in the parish including the War Memorial.  A Sleight confirmed they were looking at the possibility of purchasing a mini-bus to transport prisoners.  Contact to be made with other prisons on this matter.  
· Dawn Woodward – AED Unit 

· Reviewed procedure for Parish Council to purchase AED unit.  

· Reviewed funds received.  

· Set of pads cost £93.00. 

· Bright yellow signs to be fitted to street / road name signs plus notices around the parish.  

· Details to be included on the website.  

1) APOLOGIES 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors D Betts, A Roche, and County Councillor M Lawrence.
2) MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 9TH JANUARY 2014 

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 9th January 2014 be approved as a true and correct record subject to the following amendment:
Delete
-
“M Keeling” Section 10, item 6 

Include
-
“SSHA” Section 10, item 6 

Resolved:

· To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 9th January 2014 as a true and correct record subject to the above amendment.  

3)
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillors F Beardsmore, J Brindle, and J Beardsmore declared an interest in relation to matters concerning or relating to Featherstone and Hilton Community Centre.

4)
POLICE MATTERS

PCSO Michael Davies gave details of the crimes and incidents in the area as follows: 

· Drugs 

Hilton Park – vehicle searched, small amount of cannabis found 

A460 Featherstone – vehicle searched, small amount of cannabis found 

Greenaway Court – vehicle seen to stop and possibly pass drugs out of the window 

· Criminal Damage 

Turnstone Drive – window smashed on vehicle, nothing stolen 

Larkspur Drive – damage to rear door of home, no entry gained 

· Burglary 

Business premises on The Avenue – theft of cd player, entrance through rear of premises 

Woodcock Gardens – believe this to be an attempt, no entry gained 

· Theft 

Hilton Lane – theft of diesel from tanker 

Warstones Road – theft of diesel from tankers 

Hilton Park – fuel drive-offs 

Dark Lane – theft of number plate, recovered and returned 

Hilton Road – theft of car cd player 

Hilton Road – theft of part of cd player 

Honeysuckle Drive – theft of ipod and money from vehicle 

Honeysuckle Drive – unlocked vehicle, theft of sat nav and cd player 

· ASB 

Woodcock Gardens – family incident, abusive language and behaviour 

Hilton Road – youth related, throwing dirt over door 

Brookhouse Close – neighbour dispute 

· RTC 

Hilton Services – lorry clipped another lorry 

A460 – no injury, damage between two vehicles X2

Hilton Park – unknown vehicle has bumped into HGV 

M54 into Featherstone – vehicle caught the side of another and made off 

New Road – car vs child, minor injuries, child is fine 

Cat and Kittens Lane – car vs tree, driver ok 

Featherstone Lane – car vs oak tree, there were injuries to occupants, all parties ok 

All the above crimes were recorded between 13th January and 13th February 2014.  Councillor M Nicklin requested a separate meeting should be organised with PCSO Michael Davies to discuss drug issues, HGV’s using village roads and other planning matters.  

Action:
Police / Clerk
5)
MATTERS ARISING

5.1)
AED (De-fibrillation Unit)
· This matter had been reviewed under the Public Participation section of the meeting.  

5.2)
Bickfords Site – New Road
· District Councillor R Cope commented he was not happy with the containers on site.  Permission granted on main site.  Enforcement action regarding Paradise Lane.  Bickfords has recruited a barrister to defend their case.  
· The Clerk reported that Michael Murphy had confirmed he would review the issue relating to New Road.  
· The Clerk confirmed he had enquired with SSDC as to whether Bickfords were paying the appropriate business rates.  
Action:
Clerk and Chairman
5.3)
Litter in the Parish
· Speedwell Gardens 

Litter bin – this matter was ongoing.  
Action:
J Brindle
· Brookhouse Lane 

The Clerk to contact J Littleton at SSDC regarding the removal of waste material from the lay-by.   

Action:
Clerk, SSC Highways, SSDC
5.4)
Brinsford Lodge Site – Road Name (Malaysian Way)
· The Clerk reported that Debi Round at SSDC had confirmed the name change had been approved and that instructions had been given to order the street nameplates.  
Action:
Clerk, SSDC
5.5)
War Memorial (4th January 2010)
· The Clerk reported he had contacted David Bradshaw and confirmed he would forward telephone contact details to Councillors T Smitheman and M Nicklin.  
5.6)
Parish Website
· The Clerk reported that the Parish Council Disclosure Notice had been included on the website plus minutes and parish history provided by Councillor T Smitheman.   

Action: Clerk 
5.7)
Community Centre – Energy Report
· J Beardsmore confirmed she would obtain information from suppliers of thermostatic controls for the cooler.  

· The Clerk to check with SCC that funding is available.  

Action: J Beardsmore, Clerk  
5.8)
Village Green
· The Clerk reported that Martin Coates of the Ministry of Justice had confirmed that their solicitors, Michelmores LLP, will be producing a draft contract for consideration.

· The Clerk reported he had mentioned details of the Village Green transfer to Michael Murphy of SCC Legal Department.  

Action: Clerk
5.9)
HMP and YOI Brinsford and HMP Oakwood
· Contact with both prisons to be maintained and is ongoing.  
Action:
Clerk 
5.10)
Brewood and Coven Parish Council
· The Clerk reported he had spoken to the Parish Clerk at Brewood and Coven Parish Council regarding the condition of the footpath from the prison to Paradise Lane.  Councillors commented that SCC Highways should be informed. 

Action:
Clerk 
5.11)
Live and Let Live Caravan Site

· Councillor M Nicklin reported he had attended a site meeting and noted the following:  
· Four sewage pipes need capping.  

· Sewage drain cover needs replacing.  

· Three fence panels need to be replaced.  

· Overgrown shrubbery around site.  

· Building rubble needs removing.  

· Old mattresses and beds plus doors need removing.  

· District Councillor R Cope reported that the village agent, Liz Minshall, had said residents had been intimidated.  

· It was agreed a further site meeting was needed in four weeks’ time.  The Clerk to email R Marsh at SSDC outlining the Parish Council’s disappointment that no action had been taken.  To copy details to G Colling.  
5.12)
Dog Fouling in the Parish

· The Clerk to contact J Littleton at SSDC when he returns from holiday regarding the dog fouling on The Avenue.  
· M Nicklin to enquire with resident who witnessed dog fouling whether he would complete a signed statement.  
· The Clerk commented that statements need to be signed and witnessed at the District Council Office.  The Clerk was asked to enquire with J Littleton whether the completion of a witness statement could be made at the witness’ home.  
Action:
Clerk, SSDC, M Nicklin
5.13)
Featherstone Chapel

· The Clerk to notify Featherstone Chapel that M Lawrence and K Perry have funding available each year.  
Action:
Clerk 
6)
HIGHWAY MATTERS

· Hilton Road name sign – Andy Perry of SSDC had confirmed the sign had been received but the depot crew are overwhelmed with other work at present.  
Action:
Clerk 
· Brookhouse Lane Ponding – D Hill reported that Mark Keeling had agreed to level the area in question.  R Tucker gave details to County Councillor K Perry.  
Action:
M Keeling and K Perry
· East Road, Brinsford – the Clerk reported that Cheryl Makeham confirmed she would contact the scheduling team to request repairs are carried out as soon as possible.  

K Perry agreed to follow up this matter.

Action:
K Perry, C Makeham 
· A460 / The Avenue – Councillor D Hill said that other areas have mini islands on “A” roads, why not at this location.  K Perry agreed to review this matter.  
Action:
K Perry
· Path running parallel to M54 from the bottom of Brookhouse Lane – the Clerk reported that NHT would be in the parish on 10th May 2014 for 5 days and 22nd October 2014 for 5 days.  The Clerk to request an additional day.  

Action:
Clerk 
· Ice Buster Liquid and Shovels – the Clerk to request that the ice buster liquid and shovels are delivered to the home of Councillor J Brindle. 
Action: Clerk  

· Grit Bins – Councillor J Brindle to install the grit bins purchased.  
Action:
J Brindle 
· Replacement Post – North Crescent – the Clerk to confirm to Cheryl Makeham that the post / sign needs to be installed.  
Action:
Clerk

· Speed Cameras on A460 – the Clerk reported that County Councillor M Lawrence had provided a contact email.  Councillors asked K Perry if the cameras could be activated.  K Perry agreed to follow up this matter.  
Action:
K Perry
· Potholes on last Speed Hump on Brookhouse Lane – Councillor R Tucker gave details to K Perry who agreed to take up this matter with SCC Highways.  
Action:
K Perry, SCC Highways 
· New Road – introduction of 40 MPH Speed Limit – the Clerk reported that M Lawrence had confirmed this matter would be considered at the Divisional Highways meeting to be held on 4th March 2014.  
Action: M Lawrence, K Perry 
· Rabbit Lane, Featherstone – D Hill commented the site meeting with J Littleton of SSDC had not been very constructive.  R Cope said there was a need to contact the land owner.  
The Clerk to contact S Dores at SSDC regarding the section of hedge removed.  The Clerk also to report to Lucy McDonald regarding the fridge / freezer deposited opposite the end of Featherstone Lane.  

Action:
J Littleton SSDC, L McDermid SSDC, Clerk
· Brookhouse Lane – lay-by – the Clerk to request a further site meeting with John Littleton regarding this lay-by which needs a bank of soil.  
Action: Clerk
· Highway Drainage – Hilton Road and The Avenue – it was reported that M Keeling had seen the problem on 17th January 2014 and although informed the drainage problem had not been resolved.  The Chairman, F Beardsmore, gave details of contact with SCC Highways regarding the serious flooding issues.  F Beardsmore commented to K Perry that action was needed and could she investigate when the flooding on the highway would be addressed.  K Perry agreed to review this matter.  
Action: K Perry
· Featherstone Lane – D Hill commented that Featherstone Lane had been patched up and asked K Perry if Featherstone Lane could be blocked off.  
Action: K Perry
7)
REPORT – FEATHERSTONE AND HILTON COMMUNITY CENTRE
· The Clerk confirmed that Viking Electric had been requested to carry out the repairs to the lighting on the car park.  The Chairman, F Beardsmore, had approved the quotation of £566.00.  

· J Beardsmore circulated to Councillors the accounts for the period April 2013 to January 2014.  

· J Beardsmore commented the large hall needs to be refurbished.  

· D Hill asked regarding funding.  

· J Brindle commented the Community Centre appears to be struggling.  

· R Tucker asked for a breakdown of wage costs.  

· Councillors left the meeting to review the roofing repairs needed and also considered who was responsible for  repairs in the area used by Strawberry Poppets.  

· The lease with Strawberry Poppets considered. 

· Alternative sites for Strawberry Poppets office considered.  

· Community Centre meeting on 20th February 2014.  

· F Beardsmore gave details of roof tiles needing replacement.  

· Councillors had reviewed the CCTV system operated at the Community Centre.  

· Councillors considered all of the options regarding the roof section installed by Strawberry Poppets.  

· It was proposed by M Nicklin, seconded by A Pickering and agreed that a proposal should be put to Strawberry Poppets that they use part of the stage area for an office meeting 50% of the cost and that they return the present office to its original condition.  

Resolved:

· The above proposal was approved.  

D Hill voted against the proposal. 

· F Beardsmore reported it was necessary for the contractor to repair roof tiles.  

· Need to obtain grants to replace the roof of the Community Centre: 

· A Pickering said the roof should be cladded with metal.  

· The Clerk to enquire regarding grants with Clodagh Peterson at SSDC, CVS, and Community Council of Staffordshire.  

· J Brindle asked what help Liz Minshall, Village Agent, could contribute.  

· T Smitheman asked if Hilton Parish Council gave any financial support.  

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that the roof should be repaired.

Resolved:

· That the Community Centre roof should be repaired.  

· The Clerk to request a further meeting with David Eastman of Direct Security to review the CCTV system and efficiency of the system.  

8)
REPORT – WHITGREAVE SCHOOL GOVERNORS’ REPORT
The Clerk reported that Caroline Jobling had no matters she wished to report.  

9)
REPORT – FEATHERSTONE FIRST RESPONDERS


Councillor M Nicklin reported the following details received from S Bate: 

·  New vehicle had been located – Skoda Octavia 58 complete with lights and sirens.  

· One new responder recruited.  

· Responded to 31 calls during January 2014.  

· Time out of area 16%.  

R Tucker asked how many hours outside the parish and whether they visit the prison and if so which prisons.  

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that First Responders should be asked if they visit any of the prisons plus where do they go outside the parish.  

Resolved:

· To ask First Responders if they visit any of the prisons and details of where they go outside the parish.  

10)
REPORT – SOUTH STAFFORDSHIRE HOUSING ASSOCIATION

The Clerk reported he had contacted Janet Goode and Emma Cooper regarding the garages in Featherstone.  Emma Cooper replied as follows:  
1. A notice was displayed on the garages and lock had been removed due to rent arrears – does this notice contravene data protection legislation.  Please see attached a copy of the notice I have been advised was placed on the garage.  As you see there are no personal details or mention of rent arrears, it is simply a notice asking for contact to identify if the garage was in use, therefore I would like to confirm the notice does not breach data protection legislation.  

2. The operative who attended the garage was rude – I have spoken with the garage officer who was present when the padlock was removed, he has assured me that he was not rude and tried to explain why the padlocks were being removed.  

3. Clarify what had happened and arrange for letter of apology to be sent to Mr Weetman from North Crescent – I visited Mr Weetman with David Hill on 7th January 2014 and he explained to me what had happened, I agreed to make some enquiries to find out what had happened and asked him what he wanted from the Association to resolve his complaint, he confirmed a new padlock.  On my return to the office I was able to find out that the operatives had intended to remove the padlocks from the garages in Old Hall Road and not Old Hall Court, it appeared that it was an admin error when the jobs were raised by our call centre.  The job was raised on the wrong garage site.  On 8th January 2014 I visited Mr Weetman and posted a letter through his front door detailing an explanation as to what had happened and apologising for any distress this matter may have caused him, a new padlock was also posted through the door.  I understand two other garage tenants were also affected, I spoke with one of them who confirmed he did not want a new padlock 
and a card was posted through the door of the other party asking them to contact the office if they require a new padlock also.  

4. Remaining garage sites – please see figures below: 

Brookhouse Close
-
5

Brookhouse Lane
-
7

South Crescent
-
8

Hilton Road 

-
2

The Avenue

-
2

Blue Lane

-
15 – whole site is not in use 

Old Hall Court 

-
2 

Old Hall Road 

-
5 

5. Update regarding the refurbishment of the garages – I have made some enquires regarding the refurbishment of the garages sites in Featherstone and I can confirm that at present there are no plans to update the garages.  It has been agreed that one of the garage sites (Blue Lane) will be brought back into use, our development department is hoping to go out to tender by the end of March 2014 so work will commence once a contractor has been chosen.  Regarding the future repair and maintenance of the garages, I would recommend all garage repairs to be reported to our call centre via our Freephone number 0800 0968690.  
11)
PLANNING
a) Planning Applications Approved 
i) 13/01008/FUL 

Proposed new storage building 

FW Bickfords and Sons Ltd, Paradise Lane, Slade Heath 

Grant of Planning Permission 
District Councillor R Cope gave a detailed explanation regarding this planning permission 

b) Planning Appeals 
i) Land to the east side of Paradise Lane, Slade Heath 

Without planning permission, the importation onto the land of the road planning to form a hard surface over the land 

John Richard Bickford 

APP/C3430/C/13/2198535 

Appeal postponed

12)
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

· K Perry commented that in future she hoped to attend more Parish Council meetings.  

· K Perry mentioned the following: 

-
New contract for highway work plus infrastructure.

-
Consultation – libraries.

-
Consultation – adults with learning difficulties.  

-
Youth Service changes. 

13)
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

a) District Councillor R Cope
· Gave update regarding Bickford site as mentioned in planning section.  

· Update regarding the Job Club.  

b) District Councillor F Beardsmore
· Update regarding the Green Dog Scheme which was reviewed by the District Council.  Some cost involved.  The Clerk was requested to ask the District Council regarding the provision of a dog waste / litter bin on The Avenue by the school.  

· Gave details of “Planning for Places” – Safeguard Land.  The Clerk to send a copy to Councillors.  

14)
CORRESPONDENCE

The incoming and outgoing post had been noted.

	CCS 
	South Staffordshire Local Plan – Housing Allocations Consultation 

	Jackie Smith, SSDC
	Weather conditions 

	Gavin Williamson, MP
	Newsletter 

	Arthur Richards, SSDC
	Walking for Health 

	SCC
	Staffordshire County Council Definitive Map and Statement for South Staffordshire District 

	Gavin Williamson, MP
	Thank you for attending Oakwood Prison 


15)
PARISH MAINTENANCE 

· The Clerk gave details of enquiry by Mr Matthews of 64 Hilton Road regarding tree problems.  Advised to contact S Dores at SSDC.  

· The Clerk to obtain a lock for the noticeboard at Brinsford.  

· Tree which fell on Community Centre grounds cleared by D Betts and B Pickering.  

17)
LITTER PICKERS 

· Councillors F Beardsmore, J Brindle, and R Tucker attended a meeting with the Litter Pickers.  

· Schedule of work and matters relating to litter were discussed with R Edmunds.  

· Due to the resignation of C Beeson the parish now required two litter pickers.  The Clerk to produce a poster for the vacancies for display in the noticeboard.  

18)
ANY OTHER MATTERS 

· The Clerk to forward details of a letter and plan from Mr G Bonner to Arriva requesting provision of a bus stop.  

· The Clerk to forward a letter of condolence to Bob Butler.  

· The Clerk to obtain further “Slow Down in our Community” stickers from the Safer Roads Partnership.   

· J Brindle agreed to site the litter bins purchased.  

· The Clerk to produce a poster for inclusion on the noticeboard giving details of the Parish Council vacancy.  

· The Clerk reported he had applied to SSDC to have the Red, White and Blue building and land to be included on the Asset Register.  

19)
DATE OF NEXT MEETING AND ITEMS TO BE INCLUDED ON THE AGENDA
a) Date of Next Meeting
· Thursday 13th March 2014 

b) Items to be included on the Agenda
· Land to the rear of the Red, White and Blue.  

The Chairman of the meeting, Councillor F Beardsmore, thanked all those present for attending and declared the meeting closed at 11:55 pm.
F Beardsmore
Chairman of the Parish Council
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